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                                                    28/02/2007
Dear Mr Opacic

Pre-Production Consultation on the Development of an Affordable Housing Supplementary Planning Document 
Thank you for consulting the Home Builders Federation (HBF) on the above document. HBF has a number of comments to make in response; these are set out below. I hope you find these comments helpful in understanding the views of the house building industry. I look forward to being kept informed of future stages of this document and others in the council’s LDF. 

Yours sincerely


Bartholomew Wren
Regional Planner (Southern Region)

Issues that should be covered by the SPD

The HBF consider strongly that the SPD should not be used as a tool to implement further elements of policy, which exceed the current requirements of policy H.5, and those of the existing SPD. This would be procedurally unsound and not in accordance with the guidance which is set out in PPS12 paragraph 2.44, which states that:  

“Supplementary planning documents may contain policies which expands or supplements the policies in the development plan documents. However, policies which should be included in a development plan document and subjected to proper independent scrutiny in accordance with the statutory procedures should not be set out in supplementary planning documents” (PPS12, paragraph 2.44). 

Where the council seek to increase the affordable housing requirements in Winchester these must be scrutinised through the statutory LDF process. To ensure that the council has a robust and credible evidence base to substantiate a change to any percentage of affordable housing being sought or site thresholds requirements where these are being considered. It is the concern of the HBF that the council may well be considering further more onerous requirements and their imposition through SPD will be contrary to current guidance in PPS3 which requires local planning authorities to take account of viability issues.  

Experiences of working with the current AHDG

On this point the HBF are specifically unable to respond, as we do not obviously negotiate within the context of policy H.5 and the associated Affordable Housing Delivery Guide (AHDG) on a daily basis with the council. It will be for our members to respond to the council on this matter, and their views should be sought if they have not been already. 

Alternative options, within the current planning policy context, to improve the delivery and quality of affordable housing.

In response to the above the HBF would simply say that it is necessary to release more land for development of market housing so that more affordable housing can be delivered as a proportion of any increased housing delivery target.

In relation to the quality of affordable housing, the HBF consider that this is not a matter the council need to concern themselves with. In any case the Housing Corporation stipulate more than adequate functional standards for affordable housing where affordable housing grant is used. The HBF also consider that existing design policies or best practice guidance which is currently applicable to affordable housing be that adopted by the council or county council should prove more than adequate to ensure that affordable units are built to a similar external finish and style in keeping with market units.  

Conclusion

To conclude we are unable to determine why the council wish to produce a new SPD on affordable housing, and consider that there is no further or more recent evidence to substantiate its necessity. Or to that matter why the council wish to replace the existing ADHG, this needs to be made clear should the council wish to take this document further in successive consultation. Having read the existing document the HBF consider that this appears to be more than adequate to facilitate the delivery of affordable housing. The HBF believe the real issue lies with the aggregate rate of housing delivery, which needs to be revised upwards to deliver more affordable housing. The way forward is not to increase the percentage of affordable housing sought from individual applications, so as to limit viability and constrain the new house building market to a point, which is wholly unreasonable. Increasing the supply of low cost market housing could also be a way forward to help give many people a start on the housing ladder, however this needs to be a response to a robust and recent Housing Market Assessment in any case. We wish to remind the council that;

“2.2 The format of local development documents should be clear, succinct and easily understood by all, with the strategy and associated policies expressed in terms which emphasise the means and timescale by which the objectives derived from the spatial vision will be met. A comprehensive and credible evidence base should underpin the policies in local development documents” (PPS12, paragraph 2.2).
It is the case that most of those on housing needs registers would be glad of a home irrespective of tenure in many cases, and less concerned with any further alterations to it’s design. Thus the HBF consider that the council should be focusing on the most important issue, and that is delivery.  

THE HOME BUILDERS FEDERATION








